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The Hiawatha City Council met in a work session on November 5, 2012. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, and Bob Rampulla. Bob Wheeler and Dennis Norton were absent.  Staff present: Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna; Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Community Development Director, Mark Powers and City Attorney, Mark Parmenter. Guests present: Al Fry of First Construction Company and Joe and Mike Sattler of Sattler Homes. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 
Business-Discussion 
10% Driveway Slope
Al Fry of First Construction Company and Joe and Mike Sattler of Sattler Homes were present to address any questions or concerns  in regards to a letter submitted in early fall to the Mayor and City Council by First Construction Company, B. Hancock Construction Inc. and Sattler Homes.

In the letter, the builders requested consideration of a change to the Unified Development Code 10% driveway slope requirement between the sidewalk and garage to allow an average slope across the entire driveway of 12.5 %, not to exceed 15% at any point.  This change would provide flexibility to the builders in meeting customer preferences and home site variables.
Points covered during discussion of the 10% driveway slope requirement are as follows:
Al Fry stated that they do a few borings but not a lot.  They did come across some unanticipated issues with sanitary sewer and hit water.
Council member, Dick Olson asked if 12% slope was too high for ambulances to back up in the driveway to provide emergency services.  This question came up due to the memo submitted by Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage providing his concerns with driveway slopes that are too steep and prevent the ambulance from backing into driveways.  Nesslage’s letter also made reference to steep driveway slopes creating issues in controlling loaded cots with patients and equipment during winter conditions of snow and ice.

Community Development Director, Mark Powers spoke of driveway length making a difference and made the comment of 31” out of the ground unless they set the driveway back.  Powers explained that the 10% slope requirement was established back in 2002 due to home owners experiencing issues with inadequate drainage causing water to pond on lots.  There were also issues with various sidewalk elevations creating a rolling effect.

Al Fry noted that 10% slope is on the low side; 10% average would be better.

Council member, Bob Rampulla asked how often the problem came up where the contractors were unable to comply with the 10% slope requirement.  Mike Sattler stated that they are having issues with being able to provide a zero entry which has become an important feature for buyers.  Builders are asking for some flexibility.
Council member, Marty Bruns asked where the slope threshold is.  

Community Development Director, Mark Powers stated that this is driven by sidewalks at 6” - 12” above the street curb along with 10% slope driveways.  Online some cities have gone up to 15% slope with disclaimers.  Slope height goes all over the board from 10% to 15%.  City Engineer, Dick Ransom added that Hiawatha is the only city that goes through the site plan process where staff reviews and signs off on the plans.  15% slope is not what he would call an acceptable standard.  Council member, Dick Olson questioned if Ransom was suggesting that the builder sign off instead of the city. 

Council member, Bob Rampulla asked again how often the slope is an issue for the contractors.  Mike Sattler answered that he would request a 12% slope and has experienced the following two (2) issues in Sattler’s developments:

· Buyers wanting no steps from the garage into the house and zero entry

· Lowering the foundation presents utility issues and window wells

Dick Ransom provided the handicap slope requirement of 8.33% and added that a street grade can be run at 12% for no more than 200 feet.
City Attorney, Mark Parmenter stated that he didn’t have an opinion on the 10% to 12% slope but from the City’s perspective, if we have a standard of 10% and the builder comes and requests a waiver for a 12% slope, the Hold Harmless Agreement for the contractor will only apply for the 15 year statute.  After that time period has passed the property owner can’t file a lawsuit with the builder but can come back on the City for liability.  Parmenter added that he would rather see the city change the slope percentage instead of continuing to issue selective waivers or Hold Harmless Agreements with the contractors.

Council member, Marty Bruns expressed that he couldn’t get a feel for what slope percentage is too much.  Bruns would like to quantify the ambulance service concerns.  Mike Sattler stated that Cedar Rapids does not dictate driveway slopes.

Council member, Dick Olson stated that he understood the 10% slope requirement but questioned whether or not 12% would work.  The city shouldn’t have an onerous standard.  Dick Ransom noted that the national standard is 9%.
Council member, Bob Rampulla suggested the builder do a geological study and he would like to go on a field trip to look at driveway slopes in Hiawatha.  Mayor Theis suggested going on the field trip in January when the snow is on the driveways and the ambulance service has to guide the cot with a rope to lower it to the ambulance.

Mark Powers stated that he would provide addresses with slopes at 10%, 12% and 15% and work with Chief Nesslage to go out and demonstrate with the ambulance and cot.

Al Fry expressed that the builders are not trying to create something that’s not safe they just want the requirements to be less onerous on the builders.

Metro Fair Play Agreement Discussion
Mayor Theis, City Clerk, Kim Downs and Finance Director Cindy Kudrna had discussion with Council regarding the Metro Fair Play Agreement between the Cities of Hiawatha, Marion and Cedar Rapids.

The Metro Fair Play Agreement sets the terms for the general use of economic incentives, including but not limited to, tax increment financing (TIF) under Chapter 403 to attract commercial or industrial development when such companies decide to relocate from one city to the other city.
Theis, Downs and Kudra met with Marion and Cedar Rapids officials on November 13th to discuss terms and provide suggestions for modifications on Draft 1 of the agreement prepared by Cedar Rapids. As a result of conversation during the meeting, a second draft of the agreement was prepared to include suggested edits.
Both Draft 1 and Draft 2 of the Metro Fair Play Agreement were provided in the packet for Council review.

Council members made the following comments in regards to the draft copies of the Metro Fair Play Agreement:

· Do not want a proprietary agreement; only agree to what the law requires and no more

· Set the term of the agreement for a period of one (1) year instead of indefinitely

Other Discussion
Mayor Theis asked Council to check their calendars to see if Wednesday, November 28th would work to have a special meeting with Hiawatha Economic Development Corporation (HEDCO).  Theis suggested the meeting be held in the Multi-Purpose Room.  The meeting request will be brought up again at the November 7th regular meeting due to two members being absent.
Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:45 P.M., second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 
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Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 
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